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Memo 

To:  Senate Council 

From:  A&S Educational Policy Committee 

Re: Streamlining the course proposal review  

Date:  April 28, 2016 

 

As a committee we recognize the importance of faculty oversight and review of proposals for new 

courses, and for significant course changes.  However, it has been our experience that the New Course 

Review Process is often unnecessarily delayed by attention to relatively minor points of disagreement 

(or error) in the sample syllabus.  Too often communication focuses on minor edits to the syllabus, 

rather than attending to a wider view of the value of the course, and its role in the department, college, 

and/or UK Core curriculum. Furthermore, this micromanaging of the syllabi is redundant across all 

approval committees. As a result, attention to typos and references to attendance policies result in 

extended delays in new course approvals.  Faculty have become so cynical about these delays that they 

may defer or refuse to consider changes to the curriculum since the course approval process is so 

onerous.   

In addition, we know from experience that the syllabus reviewed by university committees during the 

approval process is rarely the syllabus that is actually shared with students on the first day of class – and 

even less frequently after the course has been taught for several iterations, or by different faculty 

members.  (We refer to this as the ACTUAL syllabus).  We cannot pretend that the approved syllabus is 

the syllabus shared with the student, nor do we see any simple way to police this issue over time at the 

University level.   

We propose that an effective course review process should focus on those aspects of a course that 

remain unchanged from iteration to iteration of the course.  All other elements of the syllabus (as listed 

in the Senate Checklist) should be required for the actual syllabus handed to each student on the first 

day of class, but need not be part of the Course Review Process.  With this recommendation we hope to 

speed up the course review process significantly at all levels.   

When a course proposal is put into eCats (or CurricuLog), we propose that ALL AND ONLY those parts of 

the course that are stable and unchanging should be included in the form.  A draft syllabus may be 

attached for reference, but details in the draft syllabus should not be part of the actual review process. 

The review process should not involve semester-specific information that is going to continually change, 

such as reading lists, attendance policies, assignments, etc.   

Fundamentally, committees are being asked to approve a course, not a syllabus.  It should not be 

necessary to review every detail of a syllabus in order to approve the course. 

Having said this, we also see a clear necessity for the actual syllabus to conform to senate rules and 

regulations.  We concur that Senate Syllabus Guidelines should be followed when the syllabus is created 

for distribution to students in the class.  However, discussion of the actual syllabus provided to students 

should not be the purview of committees outside the department. 
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For new course approval, the following items should be required elements on the New Course Form: 

General Course Information:  
Course prefix and number (Cross-listing if necessary) 
Full title of the course   
Number of credit hours 
Course prerequisites 
If UK Core (additional information will be necessary) 
If GCCR (additional information will be necessary) 
If Distance Learning (additional information will be necessary) 
 

Course Description 
Bulletin description: must apply to every instance of this course 
Overview of the course: provides more detailed description than the paragraph used for the 
bulletin  
Rationale: explains why the course is needed for the curriculum 
Outline of possible content: (if not covered by Overview)  
Student Learning Outcomes: must apply to every instance of this course 

 
A reasoned and thoughtful decision about whether or not to approve a new course (or significant 
change) can be made on the basis of the above information alone.  
 
As a committee, we feel that the Student Learning Outcomes (SLOs) should play a more important role 
in demonstrating the goals of the course for the purposes of course review.  For all new courses, we 
propose that the Student Learning Outcomes must apply to every instance or iteration of this course, 
and must be included in every actual course syllabus.  Along with the Course Description, we argue that 
the Student Learning Outcomes – more than the course readings or course assignments – should be a 
permanent part of the course: they represent what one might call a defining feature of the course, no 
matter who teaches the course over time.  SLOs should be specific enough to give the reviewer a sense 
of the content and disciplinary goals of the course, and should be appropriate to the course level (i.e. 
“hundred level”).   
 
If the new/changed course is proposed to satisfy UK Core or GCCR requirements, the SLOs included here 
MUST include the UK Core or GCCR SLOs for this Core area; additional Student Learning Outcomes 
specific to the course may be added.  This will serve as a reminder to the department and faculty that 
the course plays a role in the UK Core/GCCR curriculum, and every instance of the course must address 
the UK Core/GCCR Student Learning Outcomes.   
 
Below we list items that are currently required, and provide reasons for their removal from the Course 

Review Process.   

 Scheduled meeting day(s), time and place: This information is not pertinent to whether or not 
the course should be approved. 

 Instructor Contact Information: while essential for the in-class syllabus, this should be 
unnecessary for the course proposal. Instructors for a class may change from semester to 
semester. Instructor contact information may change from semester to semester.   

 Required materials:  textbooks or reading lists may change and labs may be redesigned; this 
information need not be on the Course Proposal form.   
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 Summary description of the components that contribute to the determination of course grade: 
as instructors may change, so will the components in the course.  Different pedagogical 
approaches may require different sorts of course work and/or course assignments. This will be 
at the discretion of the instructor from semester to semester.  

 Final exam information: this information will be unknown at the time of the proposal. 

 Numerical grading scale: a grading scale should not be necessary at this level. Any numerical 
grading scale may change from professor to professor, according to the total set of assignments 
and course expectations. 

 Relative value of assignments: different professors may give a different number of exams, or 
readings, or homework and value each differently.  It is not relevant to require this as part of a 
course proposal. 

 Note that undergraduate students will be provided with a midterm evaluation: this information 
is for the students, not for those who are reviewing the course.  Not necessary at this time. 

 Policy on academic accommodations due to disability: again, this is for the students in the class. 
It is not necessary at this time and should not be included in the Course Proposal form. 

 Course policies: again, as the professor changes, policies will change.  These need to be on the 
course syllabus distributed to the students, but not on a syllabus for course approval. 

 
Finally we would like to submit for your consideration an idea that has been proposed several times 
over the past several years: there should be a website clearly stating all information that is standard 
across all courses, and links to this website should be included on every syllabus.  These items would not 
need to be printed in every syllabus.  This website would include, among other possible items:  

 A note that undergraduate students will be provided with a midterm evaluation by midterm 
date, based on criteria in the course syllabus. 

 The policy on accommodations due to disability, and information on how to contact the DRC 

 UK Senate policy on plagiarism, and definition of academic misconduct 

 UK Senate policy on “the 20% rule”, since this has recently been clarified and still remains 
confusing to both students and instructors 

 Other information to be determined by Senate Council or subcommittee (we would recommend 
discussion of this issue among Academic Associate Deans’ Advisory group, for example).  

 
To recap, we do recommend that all of the material that currently appears on the University Senate 
Syllabi Guidelines should appear on the actual syllabus that is distributed to students in class.  However, 
much of this information is not needed for the approval of a course.  
 
In the interest of (a) streamlining the new/changed course approval process, (b) prioritizing the 
flexibility of programs and departments to offer a timely and innovative curriculum, and (c) wishing to 
be sensitive to the workload of busy faculty and committee members, we present this proposal.  
 
***** 
Note: We submit this proposal directly to the Senate Council for your review, as the process for the 
approval of new courses is defined by the Senate.  Simultaneously we plan to share this memo widely 
across campus, for example, with the Ombud, the group of Academic Associate Deans, the 
Undergraduate Council, and the Graduate Council.  We welcome any feedback, but hope for a thorough 
discussion of this proposal by the Senate Council.  We look forward to hearing from the Council at your 
earliest convenience.   



 

 

Memo 
 
To: Senate Council 
From: Undergraduate Council 
Re: Response to A&S proposal: Streamlining the course proposal review 
Date: September 20, 2016 
 
As a council we have discussed the proposal submitted by the College of Arts and Sciences re: 
Streamlining the course proposal review (dated April 28, 2016). We agree with many aspects of 
the proposal. We generally agree that the New Course Review Process is often unnecessarily 
delayed by attention to relatively minor points of disagreement (or error) in the course example 
syllabus. We propose that the elements required for review be included in the proposal forms 
uploaded into Curriculog with questions or prompts of affirmation for the proposer(s) to 
answer (providing enough characters for proposers to fully answer the questions). These 
suggestions should also be considered for the Course Change Process. Although Undergraduate 
Council (UGC) focused on the New Course Review Process, we did discuss that a similar 
approach should be taken with the Course Change Process. Proposers could attach a sample 
syllabus if they felt it would help the reviewers in the review process. In addition, the syllabus 
could be required at the college level and decided on by each college. The elements UGC feels 
should be included for review include: 
 
General Proposal Information 
 Check for course duplication 
 Check that course is housed in appropriate college (or documentation provided by  

appropriate parties have given consent for it to be housed in the proposed 
college) 

 
General Course Information 
 Course prefix and number (cross-listing if necessary) 
 Full title of the course 
 Type of course (lecture, lab, practicum, etc.) 
 Number of credit hours 
 Are the credit hours repeatable? How many times? In one semester? 
 Course prerequisites or state that there are none 
 If UK Core (additional information will be necessary as identified by that body) 
 If GCCR (additional information will be necessary as identified by that body) 
 If Distance Learning (additional information will be necessary) the council would like  

direction on the distance learning components to be required; for example, there 
is a lot of discussion among council members regarding the question on the form 
about ensuring integrity of assignments and exams. Many members feel that 
simply logging into Canvas to take exams does not ensure the student is the one 
actually taking the exam.  

 Add question to form: Are there required materials and/or fees? If yes, what are the  
  estimated costs associated with course beyond normal tuition such as textbooks, 



 

 

  supplies, travel, tickets, etc. How/when are these expectations communicated  
  to students? (It should be noted that funds should be handled in accordance  
  with university policy.) UGC felt that if we were going to ask a question about  

fees, we should include all fees in addition to tuition. There was discussion that 
some courses may require expensive textbooks and some may require a lab fee 
but don’t require a textbook.  

 Add question to form: is this a 400G or 500 level course? If yes, how did you   
differentiate assignments and/or the grading scale for the graduate students? 

 Add note to form (for proposer information): if this is a 400G or 500 level course, the  
grading scale for graduate students cannot include a “D” 

 
Course Description 
 Rationale: explains why the course is needed for the curriculum  

Bulletin description: must apply to every instance of this course 
 Overview of the course: provides more detailed description than the paragraph used for 
  the bulletin 
 Student learning outcomes: must be observable and measurable and must apply to  
  every instance of this course 
 Student learning outcomes reflect the level of the course (e.g., 100 vs 400; see Bloom’s  
  Taxonomy at: https://cft.vanderbilt.edu/guides-sub-pages/blooms-taxonomy/…  
  so a 100 level course would be more remembering and understanding and a 500  
  level course would be more analyzing, evaluating, and creating… this will be a  
  little subjective but we should see more than understanding in a 500 level course 
  and we probably wouldn’t expect to see a lot of creating in a 100 level course). 
 Student learning outcomes are appropriately matched to possible assignments and/or  
  assessments. All members on UGC did not agree that this was necessary. Some  

members felt they needed this additional information to be able to ensure the 
rigor of the course matched the SLOs; some members felt that because this 
information could change depending on instructor preferences, it should not be 
included in the review process. 

 Outline of possible sequencing of content: (if not covered by the overview) must align to  
course  description. All members on UGC did not agree that this was necessary. 
Some members felt that this information helps to understand the scope and 
sequence intended by the course; some members felt that because this 
information could change depending on instructor preferences, it should not be 
included in the review process. 

 
Other  
 Add question to the form: is there a penalty for absences? If so, describe that penalty. It  

was also suggested that instead of asking this question, there be a statement on 
the form that informs the proposer what the Senate regulations are about this 
and the proposer can check that they have read and understand this. The 
program could then be responsible for ensuring that all iterations of the syllabus 
include absence penalties that conform to Senate guidelines.   



 

 

 
We would also propose that the University Senate establish rules to ensure that academic rigor 
is accounted for at various levels. We believe it should be communicated to each unit who is 
responsible for what in the curriculum process. In the past, UGC has reviewed syllabi for 
alignment with the University Senate Syllabi Guidelines document. We found several 
consistent errors not being caught at the college level before being sent to UGC. Although we 
spent a great deal of time working with proposers to fix these issues, we also realize that 
faculty may not teach from the approved syllabi. There should be a system in place to check the 
syllabi at the program and/or college level. Since departments already collect syllabi each 
semester, it would make sense that someone in the department be responsible for checking for 
accuracy within each syllabus. A suggested list of responsibilities could be: 

 Departments review proposals for appropriateness within their department 

 Colleges review proposals for appropriateness within their college, conformity with 
Senate rules/guidelines, checking that contact hours, course assignments, etc. warrant 
the number of credit hours 

 Councils review proposals for duplication, being offered in the appropriate college, rigor 
is appropriate to course level (student learning outcomes, assessments, etc.),  

 Senate gives final approval  

 Directors of undergraduate studies (or others appointed by the DUS/chair) collect 
existing syllabi and check to ensure syllabi conforms to Senate rules. There was 
discussion among council members that this process needs to be in place in a way that is 
realistic. Many instructors are finalizing syllabi close to the start of class each semester. 
If syllabi are not reviewed prior to the start of the semester, it is possible that students 
will be given a syllabus with information that contradicts Senate guidelines.  
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Brothers, Sheila C

From: Jackson, Brian A
Sent: Tuesday, May 24, 2016 7:00 PM
To: Bosch, Anna
Cc: Brothers, Sheila C
Subject: RE: proposal to streamline the course review process

Hi Anna:  
 
Just to let you know, this proposal was discussed at the last meeting of Graduate Council and has the 
full support of all members. 
 
Best, 
 
Brian 
   
Brian A. Jackson, Ph.D.  
Senior Associate Dean 
The Graduate School 
University of Kentucky 
Lexington, KY 40506-0033 
Tel: 859.257.7126 
E-Mail: brian.jackson@uky.edu 
Web: www.gradschool.uky.edu  

From: Bosch, Anna 
Sent: Tuesday, May 24, 2016 12:02 PM 
To: Anderson, Kimberly; Badger, Karen; Beattie, Ruth E; Burkhart, Patricia V; Cardarelli, Kathryn; Dutch, Rebecca; 
Grabau, Larry; Greenwell, Stacey; Jordan, Becky; Kelley, Scott; Luhan, Gregory A; Otis, Melanie D; Parker, Steve; Remer-
Eskridge, Randa; Runyon, Terri; Sogin, David W; Stewart, Sharon R; Veil, Shari 
Cc: Kraemer, Philipp; Jackson, Brian A; Brothers, Sheila C; McCormick, Katherine; Academic Ombud 
Subject: proposal to streamline the course review process 

Dear friends,  
I have a proposal to share with you, which our college Curricular Committee (EPC)  has recently submitted to the Senate 
Council for their consideration.   
  
The attached proposal was the last act of the A&S Educational Policy Committee this year, after much discussion, and 
after many frustrating years of trying to get new courses approved through UK’s committee approval process.  As you’ll 
see, it’s a proposal to remove details of the syllabus from the actual course review process, in the interest of (a) 
streamlining the course approval process, (b) prioritizing the flexibility of programs and departments to offer a timely 
and innovative curriculum, and (c) wishing to be sensitive to the workload of busy faculty and committee members.  I’m 
sure there are areas of debate, but at least we want to get the conversation in the open.  
  
Sheila Brothers in the Senate Council has asked to receive any feedback you might have.    Please send an email or 
memo directly to Sheila outlining any concerns you might have, or expressing your agreement with the goals of the 
proposal.  The Senate Council is likely to discuss the proposal on August 15, so please send your thoughts to Sheila by 
Friday, August 5 (or before).   
  
I’d be happy to respond to any questions you might have, though the proposal is not mine, but the EPC’s.  More 
importantly, the Senate Council would appreciate any written comments you are able to share.   
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Brothers, Sheila C

From: Mattacola, Carl
Sent: Tuesday, September 20, 2016 5:45 PM
To: McCormick, Katherine
Cc: Spriggs, Amy D; Brothers, Sheila C; Bosch, Anna; Jackson, Brian A; Lindsay, Jim D.
Subject: Re: A&S Syllabus Proposal to SC on 10/3

Hi Katherine, 
 
The HCCC met this afternoon.  The committee endorses the AS Educational Policy Committee’s proposal to modify how 
syllabi are used in the course approval process. 
 
 
Sincerely  
 
 
Carl 
 
 
On Sep 18, 2016, at 3:12 PM, McCormick, Katherine <kmcco2@uky.edu> wrote: 

Hi Carl. Great to see you last week!  If you are unable to attend can you send a written response to me 
with a yes/no to endorse vote based on your committees recommendation?  If you have comments that 
would be helpful also. Thanks, 
K 
 
Sent from my iPhone 

 
 


